The Honorable Larry Gossett

October 2, 2007

Page 2

October 2, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance which will authorize the exchange of King County-owned property known as the Brickyard (Brickyard Property) for Washington State Department of Transportation-owned property known as the Northgate Park and Ride (Northgate Property).

The Brickyard Property is an 18.23 acre parcel of land, located in unincorporated King County between the west side of Interstate 405, the east side of Juanita Woodinville Way NE and adjacent on the south to an existing park and ride, which is owned by Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) and operated by King County.  
The Brickyard Property was purchased by Metro in 1992 for the purpose of expanding the adjacent 242 space Juanita Park and Ride.  Metro’s expansion project was postponed, and there has been no development on the property to this date.  WSDOT is involved in a number of projects along the Interstate 405 corridor and desires to obtain the Brickyard Property to accommodate such projects.
After the exchange of properties, Metro plans to build a small surface park and ride lot on the Brickyard Property, expanding the capacity of the adjacent Juanita Park and Ride, where demand currently exceeds capacity, and increasing mobility in the Interstate 405 corridor.  Metro has $4 million appropriated in its Capital Improvement Program budget for the project.  Further discussions with WSDOT will be necessary to authorize the expansion project.  
WSDOT owns the Northgate Property, which consists of approximately 2.91 acres, located adjacent to Interstate 5, the Northgate Mall and King County’s Transit Center in the City of Seattle.  WSDOT has declared the Northgate Property surplus to its needs.
The Northgate Property was purchased by Metro in 1989 and subsequently conveyed to WSDOT as part of a joint project that acquired and constructed the WSDOT-owned and King County-operated Northgate Park and Ride and the King County-owned and operated Northgate Transit Center.

In 2002, King County Department of Transportation purchased the parcel immediately to the east of the Northgate Transit Center from Simon Corporation as an expansion to the existing park and ride capacity in the Northgate area.

Owning the Northgate Property will give King County title to all of the parcels to the west of the large private mixed use development currently planned south of the Northgate Mall.  King County will then have much greater flexibility in the future development of these properties as a major transit hub connecting light rail and bus with transit oriented development and park and ride space.
In accordance with KCC 4.56.070, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) has declared that title to the Brickyard Property is surplus to the foreseeable needs of the county, allowing transfer of the Brickyard Property to WSDOT, if King County acquires the Northgate Property through a property exchange.  

King County and WSDOT have negotiated an Exchange Agreement for the Brickyard and Northgate Properties, attached hereto as Attachment A to the proposed ordinance.  The Exchange Agreement provides for the transfer of title to the two properties. 

The Exchange of the Brickyard and Northgate Properties is authorized by KCC 4.56.100 (A)(1), which authorizes the sale of county real property to another governmental agency, and KCC 4.56.100 (A)(3) , which authorizes trading county real property for real property of similar value.  The fair market value of the Northgate Property has been established by appraisal to be $10 million.  The fair market value of the Brickyard Property has been established by appraisal to be $7.45 million.  The difference in value will be addressed by deducting $2.55 million from an Equity Account that was created as part of the Eastgate Park and Ride project to allow King County to exchange, reduce or remove WSDOT equity interests in park and ride properties and the E-3 Busway.  No cash will change hands.
Passage of this legislation will enhance King County’s ability to serve transit users in the vicinity of the Interstate 5 (Northgate) corridor and provides WSDOT with property it needs to proceed with improving the Interstate 405 corridor.  Please contact Kathy Brown, Director of the Facilities Management Division at, 206-205-5772; Judy Riley, Manager, Transit Design and Construction Section, at 206-684-1401; or Robert Stier, Transit Design and Construction Section, at 206-263-7228 for any questions regarding the Exchange Agreement with WSDOT and its exhibit.  
Contact Bob Thompson, Leasing Supervisor, Real Estate Services Section, at 206-296-7494, regarding the surplus process.
Enclosed is a package of information for the property.
I recommend approval of this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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